

Re “Google Theatre,” by Rob Hanlon and Stephen Frost, in CSR Asia, March 31, 2010.

Human Rights Watch agrees with the basic premise in this article that constraints on information technology companies operating in China represent a major business risk.

We would like to correct the impression, however, that human rights groups have naively pushed a one-sided argument that hinges solely on Google’s supposed altruism in its stance against internet censorship and in favor of protecting user privacy. 

Human Rights Watch does not focus on public relations, but on how corporate behavior aligns with human rights standards. We have repeatedly criticized Google, Microsoft, Yahoo, and other companies for failing to act earlier to defend privacy and free speech. Indeed, the troubling practices of internet companies operating in China came to public attention in part thanks to our 2006 report, “Race to the Bottom: Corporate Complicity in Chinese Internet Censorship.” We do not expect corporations to be saints; instead, we judge companies' conduct by known standards—some of which they themselves have endorsed—and we push them to act as good citizens.

It is also incorrect to suggest that we missed an opportunity to highlight the compelling business arguments against censorship (the “business case for human rights”). To the contrary, we have prominently pointed out that China’s censorship controls harm business interests. We have put this argument forward in scores of articles, as well as in congressional testimony, in discussions with the US Trade Representative’s Office, and in other government meetings. 

Finally, it is worth recalling that Human Rights Watch, together with others, helped launch the Global Network Initiative (GNI), a voluntary effort that incorporates independent monitoring and public reporting to help ensure that members of GNI uphold commitments to protect freedom of expression and user privacy in practice, and not just in principle. Google was initially among the companies most resistant to joining GNI, as we noted publicly at the time. Now that the company has had a change of heart, we are glad to credit Google for taking a more human-rights-friendly stance. We will of course continue to closely monitor their actions and those of other companies. We are simultaneously pushing for US legislation to complement the voluntary GNI effort.  
We appreciate the work CSR Asia does to raise important issues and are glad for their sustained attention to human rights issues in China and elsewhere. We look forward to more reporting and commentary in the future. 
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